Debbie Sale
4 Shirland Road, 
Marston Green
BIRMINGHAM B37 7GE


Taylor Wimpey PLC
39 Dominion Court
Station Road
Solihull B91 3RT

FAO The Managing Director, John Symons

05 AUGUST 2013

Dear Mr.Symons,


I write to you in the first instance and without prejudice, to bring you into cognisance of a serious breach of building code which has only recently come to light after some considerable time, expense and inconvenience. The matter relates to a property constructed by Wimpey in 1999-2000 and from the documented evidence I have to hand, it would appear that the building work was approved / signed off by your company with incomplete and missing drainage pipe-works. I relate the unpleasant ramifications of this below:
I moved into number 4 Shirland Road on 16th April 2012. It is a semi-detached house, connected to No 2. Within a few days of living there I began to become aware of a strong drainage smell and I noticed that it was worse some days than others. I went next door to number 2 and asked them if they could smell it. He said he couldn’t smell anything but that there did use to be a smell that came and went, but they hadn’t had it for ages....
I then spoke to No 6 and No 8 about it. They both attested that No 2 had over the years complained of a smell, somewhat contradicting what he had reported!

I was aware that an unused dishwasher had been left in my kitchen for 6 months by the previous tenants and thought maybe this might be the problem. On 28th April I removed this and replaced all the pipe work under the sink unit as it appeared to be in a messy condition, but this did not get rid of the smell.

I then went on an mission to find where this smell was coming from, it seemed stronger in the lounge, but was always evident outside the front door and the kitchen. The next thing I did was speak to my solicitor about the problem. She wrote to the tenants I bought the property off, but they denied any knowledge of a smell.
The smell was really strong and was like a sulphurous gas type of odour, mixed with drainage.

On 10 May 2012, Seven Trent came out to inspect the drains outside the property. They reported to me that the pipe work was okay and suggested I should have an internal camera pipe survey.
Around this time I also contacted environmental health and reported the smell to them.
I again approached No 2 and he then told me of a camera survey he had done about 8 years ago, and that this reported a seal incorrectly fitted underneath his sink unit. However, to ‘get to it, he would have had to rip his kitchen out’ and to use his words, ‘He wouldn’t do that for anyone!’
On 18th May I had a company out called Heartlands Drainage who did a internal survey on the pipe work under my floor boards from the kitchen through the lounge and out into the garden. This came back okay with no cracks or leaks.
On 24th May 12 I was advised to monitor and note the smell along with the weather conditions, which I began to do. 
On 13th June 12, I Spoke again to No 2 and also to No 6 about the smell. They both confirmed that the tenants before me knew about it and that they had all discussed it together and wondered where it could be coming from.
I noticed that the smell was really bad by the airbrick in my back garden. It was just horrible: a smell that clings to everything; I could smell it on my clothes and bags when I left my house. It was really upsetting. 
On 14th June Environmental officer came out and identified it as a drainage/sewage smell like rotting food. At this point I was advised to concrete the whole of the downstairs floor to get rid of the smell.
Seven Trent came out again and did another survey on the pipes and found a storm pipe outside the front of the property that did not have a U bend fitted. They advised me to get this done as there should be one present, and accordingly I had this work done on 12th July which cost £110.

In August I still had the smell: 
DynoRod came out and said I needed a new seal under the sink unit as it the wrong one was fitted. I replaced that at a cost of £90 but afterwards, the smell was still there.
An investigation was carried out on the kitchen floor: The floor was dug up down to the sub flooring, but nothing was found. 
It still smells really bad and is making me feel sick.
Then in September, in desperation I had my kitchen ripped out and everything replaced. The bill for this was £2000 but still it did not get rid of the smell. 
I sealed every crack around the skirting boards in the lounge, and this seemed to help a little bit, but the smell was still there.
In December I had the entire stairs and landing, and lounge decorated to see if that would help, but nothing changed.

In May 2013, DynoRod came out again and did a survey on the drainage. This cost me another £50 call out !!
I contacted Environmental health again and on 22nd May they came out and did two smoke tests. They went and spoke to No 2 who disclosed to them about the incorrectly fitted seal. 

The upshot of this visit was that No 2 received a letter from the Environmental Health (which they copied to me).The letter gave Number 2  28 days to sort the seal out. When the work was carried out at the end of June 2013, the contractor investigating the seal discovered that the pipe work had never been connected to the main sewer pipe! 
Consequently waste water from No. 2’s dish washer and washing machine had gone into the ground and under the house for 14 years, as Wimpey had never connected the outlet to the sewer system. 
This has cost me a lot of time and money trying to find the source of this smell and now I learn it was because Wimpey made a major error in not fitting the correct drainage to the property. I am flabbergasted! For 15 months I have been chasing around in circles!
I am writing now to open a line of communication with you and to give you opportunity to reply on this matter. I am sure you can understand my relief at finally discovering the nature of the problem but you will also appreciate my frustration to know that all this could have been avoided if officers and workmen under the supervision of your company had simply been diligent enough to follow the plans! (I do assume that the plans included adequate drainage to be incorporated). 

In the light of my experience, I intend to seek all due recompense for the considerable expense and moreover, unpleasantness, I have endured over 15 months, due to the shortcomings I publish heretofore.

Accordingly, I look forward most respectfully to hear from you,


Yours sincerely,
Debbie Sale







